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P R O C E E D I N G S 

ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE MICHAEL A. NEMEC: Ladies and 

gentlemen, we're going t o get s t a r t e d . Now, i f you can't 

hear — and I tend t o drop; I tend t o mumble — j u s t r a i s e 

your hand i f you can't hear me or you can move up cl o s e r . 

Don't be a f r a i d . 

This evening we have the f i r s t of three p u b l i c input 

hearings being held i n conjunction w i t h a r a t e f i l i n g by 

Duquesne L i g h t Company Docket R-0006134 6. My name i s 

Michael Nemec. 

I'm an a d m i n i s t r a t i v e law judge w i t h the Pennsylvania 

Public U t i l i t y Commission. I've been assigned t o conduct 

the p u b l i c i n p u t hearing t o n i g h t . A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Law Judge 

Larry Gesoff w i l l be conducting two more p u b l i c i n p u t 

hearings tomorrow, one i n Shaler and one i n Castle Shannon. 

Public U t i l i t y Commission r e g u l a t i o n s determine the 

conduct of t h i s proceeding t o n i g h t , and i n accordance w i t h 

those r e g u l a t i o n s I w i l l e x p l a i n the rate-making process, 

h o p e f u l l y b r i e f l y . I ' l l t e l l you what has happened so f a r 

i n t h i s case. I ' l l t e l l you what's going t o happen a f t e r 

t h i s hearing t o n i g h t . I ' l l e x p l a i n your options at the 

hearing t o n i g h t . 

I ' l l i ntroduce the attorneys who are seated t o my 

r i g h t , and each of them may have statements t h a t they wish 

t o make. A f t e r t h a t w e ' l l hear from anyone who wishes t o 
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present testimony or statements. 

F i r s t we're going t o t a l k about the rate-making 

process. To stay i n business, a p u b l i c u t i l i t y must c o l l e c t 

enough money from i t s customers t o cover expenses. These 

expenses are operating expenses, d e p r e c i a t i o n expenses, and 

taxes. 

Operating expenses are the cost of labor, maintenance, 

m a t e r i a l s , and supplies. Depreciation expense i s the loss 

of service value of the u t i l i t y ' s p roperty through i t s use 

i n p r o v i d i n g s e r v i c e . I n other words, property t h a t wears 

out and has t o be replaced, there's an accounting method 

t h a t ' s used f o r t h a t . Taxes are the s t a t e , f e d e r a l , and 

l o c a l taxes t h a t the u t i l i t y must pay t o stay i n business. 

Added t o t h i s the Commission adds a reasonable r e t u r n 

on the value of the property the u t i l i t y uses t o provide 

service. The u t i l i t y i s permitted t o earn t h i s r a t e of 

r e t u r n , but i t i s not guaranteed. I t ' s up t o the u t i l i t y t o 

earn i t . The expenses and the r e t u r n are c a l l e d the 

u t i l i t y ' s revenue requirement, and t h a t i s the amount the 

u t i l i t y needs t o c o l l e c t t o meet the cost of p r o v i d i n g 

s e r v i c e . 

Once the Commission determines the amount of the 

revenue requirement, the u t i l i t y service must be p r i c e d . 

This means the designing schedules of rates intended t o 

produce the revenue the u t i l i t y i s per m i t t e d t o c o l l e c t . 
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This i s not an easy process. I t requires the exercise of 

seasoned and informed judgment regarding economic, 

f i n a n c i a l , accounting, and engineering considerations. 

I n terms of what's happened so f a r i n t h i s case, back 

on A p r i l 7th, 2006, Duquesne L i g h t f i l e d w i t h the Commission 

a request t o change i t s d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s . Duquesne L i g h t 

wants t o c o l l e c t approximately $143.7 m i l l i o n i n a d d i t i o n a l 

annual revenues. I n a d d i t i o n , Duquesne L i g h t t o l d the 

Commission t h a t i t expects transmission service charges 

r e f l e c t e d i n r e t a i l r ates t o increase by about $19,000,000. 

Duquesne L i g h t requested t h a t the increase go i n t o 

e f f e c t on June 1st, 2006. On May 4th, 2006, the Commission 

opened an i n v e s t i g a t i o n i n t o the proposed r a t e increase and 

suspended i t u n t i l January 6th, 2007. 

The f o l l o w i n g have f i l e d complaints against the 

proposed increase: Duquesne I n d u s t r i a l I nterveners, The 

I n d u s t r i a l Energy Consumers of Pennsylvania, The O f f i c e of 

Consumer Advocate, The O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate, 

The Pennsylvania Large Energy Users C o a l i t i o n . 

The f o l l o w i n g e n t i t i e s have asked t o p a r t i c i p a t e i n 

the cases as i n t e r v e n e r s : The I n t e r n a t i o n a l Brotherhood of 

E l e c t r i c a l Workers Local 29; Consolidation New Energy, 

Incorporated; NRG Energy Center P i t t s b u r g h ; C i t i z e n s Power, 

Incorporated; C i t i z e n s f o r Pennsylvania's Future; R e t a i l 

Energy Supply Asso c i a t i o n ; S t r a t e g i c Energy, L.L.C; D i r e c t 
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Energy L.L.C.; Re l i a n t Energy, Incorporated; Comcast of 

California/Pennsylvania/Utah/Washington, Incorporated; 

Community A c t i o n Association of Pennsylvania; and l a s t , but 

not l e a s t , Wal-Mart Stores East L.P. 

The Commission's O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f f i l e d a n o t i c e 

of appearance and i s p a r t i c i p a t i n g i n t h i s case. Duquesne 

L i g h t today has f i l e d the testimony of 14 witnesses. The 

other p a r t i e s f i l e d testimony r e c e n t l y on J u l y 7th. 

As I s t a t e d e a r l i e r , a p u b l i c input hearing l i k e t h i s 

one w i l l be held tomorrow morning i n Shaler Township and 

tomorrow afternoon i n Castle Shannon. A f t e r these two 

p u b l i c input hearings the p a r t i e s w i l l again f i l e a d d i t i o n a l 

testimony i n w r i t t e n form on August 2nd and August 16th. 

At l e a s t 36 witnesses u l t i m a t e l y w i l l t e s t i f y i n t h i s 

case. The Commission w i l l hold hearings i n Harrisburg 

beginning on August 21st and ending, h o p e f u l l y , on August 

25th so t h a t a l l of these witnesses can be cross-examined. 

The p a r t i e s t o t h i s proceeding w i l l f i l e b r i e f s on 

September 18th and October 10th. The recommended decision 

w i l l be sent t o the p a r t i e s on or about October 31st, and 

they w i l l be able t o f i l e exceptions and r e p l y exceptions. 

The Commission w i l l issue i t s opinion and order on or before 

January 6th of 2007 next year. 

Any p a r t y who f e e l s aggrieved by the Commission's 

opinion and order may f i l e an appeal t o the Pennsylvania 



31 

i 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

1 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Commonwealth Court. 

Now I want t o b r i e f l y discuss what your options are at 

t h i s hearing t o n i g h t . There are three ways you can 

p a r t i c i p a t e i n t h i s hearing. You can t e s t i f y f o r m a l l y under 

oath or a f f i r m a t i o n and be subject t o cross-examination. I f 

so, t o the extent the testimony i s r e l e v a n t , m a t e r i a l , and 

competent, your testimony w i l l be considered evidence i n the 

proceedings and w i l l be t r a n s c r i b e d by the court r e p o r t e r 

s i t t i n g t o my l e f t . I t may be used by the a d m i n i s t r a t i v e 

law judge and by the Commission i n t h e i r decision-making 

process. 

The second choice would be t o make an unsworn or 

unaffirmed statement. This w i l l be o f f the record and not 

subject t o cross-examination, w i l l not be t r a n s c r i b e d by the 

court r e p o r t e r , and w i l l not be considered or used i n the 

Commission decision-making process. 

The t h i r d o ption i s t o not t e s t i f y or make a statement 

but t o provide i n f o r m a t i o n d i r e c t l y t o the Commission 1s 

O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f Attorney, The Consumer Advocate 

att o r n e y who i s present t o n i g h t , or the Small Business 

Advocate a t t o r n e y who i s present t o n i g h t f o r possible use by 

them i n the hearings at t h e i r d i s c r e t i o n . 

At t h i s time what I'd l i k e t o do i s introduce the 

attorneys who are present and have them, i f they wish t o 

make statements, have them do so. On behalf of Duquesne 
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L i g h t , we have Attorneys Gary Jack and David MacGregor. 

MR. MacGREGOR: Thank you, Your Honor. I'm David 

MacGregor. I'm one of the attorneys f o r Duquesne L i g h t 

Company i n t h i s proceeding. I want t o thank a l l of you f o r 

coming t o n i g h t t o share your concerns both p o s i t i v e and 

negative about the proposed r a t e increase. 

Those of you who may not know, t h i s i s the f i r s t 

d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e increase t h a t ' s been f i l e d by Duquesne 

since 1987. I t ' s almost 20 years since we l a s t f i l e d a 

d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e case, which we t h i n k i s a remarkable 

achievement. 

As the judge i n d i c a t e d , there are a long l i s t of 

p a r t i e s who have intervened i n t h i s proceeding. They have, 

be l i e v e me, thoroughly i n v e s t i g a t e d t h i s case. They've 

asked hundreds and hundreds of i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s of the 

company. We've provided volumes and boxes and boxes of 

i n f o r m a t i o n t o the Commission and t o the p a r t i e s i n t h i s 

case so they can f u l l y i n v e s t i g a t e and evaluate the 

reasonableness of our f i l i n g . 

We don't have a formal p r e s e n t a t i o n t o make t o n i g h t . 

The purpose of t h i s i s f o r us t o l i s t e n t o your comments and 

concerns. I encourage a l l of you who are here t o step 

forward and speak and express your concerns here t o n i g h t . 

We do have several people here from the company. I n 

the back, Fred Eichenmiller, who i s head of the rates 
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department a t Duquesne L i g h t ; a number of others from 

Duquesne L i g h t as w e l l . I won't introduce them a l l . My 

co-counsel i n the case here i s Gary Jack. 

We also have several important people here. I f you 

have any concerns i n d i v i d u a l l y about your b i l l or about the 

service you're r e c e i v i n g from Duquesne, we have Vern Edwards 

here t o n i g h t from the customer service department; Joe 

Cornibe, the manager of the service center i f you have any 

questions about the r e l i a b i l i t y of your s e r v i c e ; and Gary 

Brockman from b i l l payment assistance. 

So separately from any testimony you might get 

t o n i g h t , i f you have any s p e c i f i c complaints or concerns 

about your Duquesne L i g h t b i l l or Duquesne L i g h t service, 

they're here t o answer those questions. 

Thank you again f o r coming, and we look forward t o 

hearing from you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Thank you, Mr. MacGregor. Mr. Eckenrod? 

MR. ECKENROD: Good evening. My name i s Robert 

Eckenrod. I'm here representing the O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f 

w i t h the Commission. The O f f i c e of T r i a l S t a f f was created 

i n 1986 and charged w i t h the re p r e s e n t a t i o n of the p u b l i c 

i n t e r e s t i n r a t e cases such as t h i s . 

C u r r e n t l y I have a team of accountants, engineers, and 

f i n a n c i a l analysts t h a t are reviewing t h i s f i l i n g t o make 

sure t h a t a l l the adjustments, i f there are any adjustments 
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t o be made, be made w i t h i n the context of t h i s proceeding. 

Now, t o n i g h t i s the o p p o r t u n i t y f o r you the ratepayers, the 

customers of Duquesne, t o come here and give us your opinion 

about the r a t e f i l i n g , and we welcome you t o come out here 

and do t h a t . 

So thank you f o r coming out and make sure i f you have 

something t o say t h a t you put i t on the record, please. 

Thanks. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Mr. Evrard? 

MR. EVRARD: Good evening everyone. My name i s Dave 

Evrard. I'm an att o r n e y w i t h the O f f i c e of Consumer 

Advocate. 

MR. DeSIMONE: I can't hear him. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You have t o speak up, s i r . 

MR. EVRARD: I'm sorry. I'm an att o r n e y w i t h the 

O f f i c e of Consumer Advocate. The O f f i c e of Consumer 

Advocate was created about 30 years ago and given the 

r e s p o n s i b i l i t y t o represent the i n t e r e s t s of a l l consumers 

i n r a t e matters and other matters t h a t come before the 

Public U t i l i t y Commission and Federal U t i l i t y Regulatory 

Commissions. 

The OCA, the o f f i c e t h a t I represent, i n large cases 

l i k e t h i s where there i s o f t e n r e p r e s e n t a t i o n by commercial 

or on behalf of commercial i n t e r e s t s or the O f f i c e of Small 

Business Advocate who i s representing small commercial 



35 

i 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

customers or large i n d u s t r i a l customers are represented by 

counsel t y p i c a l l y . I n large cases l i k e t h i s i t o f t e n f a l l s 

t o our o f f i c e t o represent the i n t e r e s t of t y p i c a l l y our 

r e s i d e n t i a l ratepayers, f o l k s such as yourselves. So you 

are the very people t h a t we're representing, and we would 

r e a l l y l i k e t o hear from you t o n i g h t . 

I n terms of our re p r e s e n t a t i o n thus f a r , I t h i n k the 

judge said we f i l e d a formal complaint against the r a t e 

increase. We have r e t a i n e d experts a t the O f f i c e of T r i a l 

S t a f f and others here t o help us analyze the case and j u s t 

l a s t week f i l e d testimony recommending a much reduced 

increase f o r Duquesne, much reduced from the 143 m i l l i o n 

t h a t they requested. 

As I said, we would r e a l l y l i k e t o hear from you. I 

would encourage you t o take advantage of the op p o r t u n i t y or 

the o p t i o n of p u t t i n g your testimony on the record because 

i t i s o f t e n u s e f u l t o us i n terms of f i l i n g our b r i e f s and 

cr e a t i n g f u r t h e r testimony i n the case t o be able t o c i t e 

the t h i n g s t h a t you say. 

So thank you f o r coming and we look forward t o hearing 

from you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Last, but not l e a s t , Ms. Webb from the 

O f f i c e of Small Business Advocate. 

MS. WEBB: Thank you, s i r . Good evening everyone. My 

name i s Sharon Webb, and I'm here on behalf of The O f f i c e of 
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Small Business Advocate. Our o f f i c e represents the class of 

small business customers i n r a t e proceedings before the 

Commission and other r e g u l a t o r y agencies. 

As i t ' s already been said, t h i s i s your o p p o r t u n i t y t o 

t a l k , get your issues out on the record. I encourage you t o 

t e s t i f y under oath because the m a t e r i a l may a s s i s t us i n 

going forward w i t h the case. We have economists t h a t are 

helping us evaluate t h i s . We f i l e d testimony and w i l l go 

forward. 

I f anyone has concerns t h a t you don't want t o put on 

the record and you want t o t a l k afterwards, I ' l l s t i c k 

around f o r a while . That's a l l . Thanks f o r coming. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Thank you, Ms. Webb. Now we get t o the 

heart of t h i s . We're going t o s t a r t . Pronounce your l a s t 

name f o r me. 

MS. SICHAK: Sichak. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Thank you. Come on up here. I know 

you're not shy. 

MS. SICHAK: I'm not. 

JUDGE NEMEC: We'll use as an example of how t o do 

t h i s . Stand here. Let's make sure the microphone i s turned 

on. Do you wish t o present a sworn statement? 

MS. SICHAK: I do, yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 

Whereupon, 



37 

i 

2 

3 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

PETRINA SICHAK, 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE NEMEC: Now, please s t a t e your name f o r the 

record. 

MS. SICHAK: Petrina Sichak. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You are w i t h the North H i l l s Community 

Outreach. I s t h a t correct? 

MS. SICHAK: Yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: I s there a business address? 

MS. SICHAK: Yes, t h a t ' s the business address, 223 

North Avenue, P i t t s b u r g h , 15209. 

JUDGE NEMEC: I understand you have a prepared 

statement. 

MS. SICHAK: I do. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You may present i t . 

MS. SICHAK: Thank you. My name i s Petrina Sichak, 

and I am a Customer Assistance Program or a CAP case manager 

f o r the Duquesne L i g h t Company. I am also the u t i l i t y 

s p e c i a l i s t f o r North H i l l s Community Outreach, an i n t e r f a i t h 

n o n p r o f i t o r g a n i z a t i o n t h a t serves people i n need i n a l l of 

northern Allegheny County. 

CAP i s one component of the Universal Services 

Programs o f f e r e d by Duquesne L i g h t . These programs are 

intended t o provide c o s t - e f f e c t i v e ways t o insure t h a t 
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customers who have d i f f i c u l t y paying t h e i r b i l l s because of 

l i m i t e d or f i x e d incomes have access t o a f f o r d a b l e energy. 

The main CAP goal i s t o have low income households 

receive a f f o r d a b l e energy while being a s s i s t e d towards 

s e l f - s u f f i c i e n c y i n making t i m e l y e l e c t r i c payments. To 

q u a l i f y f o r CAP, the e l e c t r i c account must be i n the name of 

an a d u l t 18 years or older who l i v e s i n the household, the 

monthly/yearly income of the household must f a l l w i t h i n the 

annually adjusted f e d e r a l poverty income g u i d e l i n e s , and 

there should be a balance on the account. 

On t h i s payment plan a ratepayer can have h i s or her 

account balance completely f o r g i v e n i f the monthly CAP 

payments are made on time and i n f u l l f o r three consecutive 

years. As of June 30th, 2006, there were 24,318 customers 

e n r o l l e d i n the CAP. 

Advantages of the CAP include p r o t e c t i o n against loss 

of e l e c t r i c s e r v i c e , reduced monthly payments based on the 

ratepayer's income and household size, arrearage forgiveness 

over a s p e c i f i c p e r i o d of time, and the access t o and 

personal a t t e n t i o n of a CAP case manager, l i k e me. 

Other b e n e f i t s include i n f o r m a t i o n about reducing 

e l e c t r i c usage, t o l l - f r e e numbers f o r questions and 

in f o r m a t i o n , and r e f e r r a l s t o other energy assistance 

programs and community services. 

Here I'm going t o d i v e r t j u s t a t i n y b i t by saying 
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t h a t when somebody comes i n f o r the CAP program, whether 

they go through the Duquesne L i g h t operators who then r e f e r 

t o us or CAP case managers who are out i n the community, i t 

doesn't stop t h e r e . There's always more than one t h i n g . 

So i f a c l i e n t or a customer comes t o us f o r energy 

help and they have other issues, they're never turned away. 

They're always given other i n f o r m a t i o n or r e f e r r e d t o other 

agencies l i k e ours i n the North H i l l s Community Outreach. 

We do outreach f o r a l l types of problems. L i t t l e d i v e r s i o n 

there. 

Over the l a s t three years i n my job I have seen the 

need f o r u t i l i t y assistance grow each year. At North H i l l s 

Community Outreach u t i l i t i e s are the leading problem f o r 

which c l i e n t s c a l l f o r assistance. As one of 11 CAP case 

managers f o r Duquesne L i g h t , I am able t o provide a service 

t h a t can assure t h a t the l i g h t s stay on and the food stays 

c o l d and, f o r some, the heat and hot water remain on, too. 

I n conclusion, I would l i k e t o thank the PUC and 

Duquesne L i g h t f o r conducting these p u b l i c i n p u t hearings 

and a l l o w i n g me t o t a l k t o you about the importance of 

Duquesne L i g h t CAP as an i n t e g r a l p a r t of Duquesne L i g h t ' s 

Universal Services Program and f o r g i v i n g the others the 

o p p o r t u n i t y t o voice t h e i r opinions on the r a t e case. 

The CAP of Duquesne L i g h t Company b e n e f i t s low income 

i n d i v i d u a l s and f a m i l i e s t h a t include the working poor, the 
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e l d e r l y on f i x e d incomes, people r e c e i v i n g d i s a b i l i t y , and 

those experiencing temporary income l o s s . CAP i s an 

e s s e n t i a l service of the Duquesne L i g h t t h a t provides t o 

a s s i s t those i n times of f i n a n c i a l c r i s i s and energy need. 

Thank you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Counsel, any questions? Being none, 

thank you very much. You're excused. 

MS. SICHAK: Thank you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Now, t h a t was easy, f o l k s . Fred 

Charlton, come on up, s i r . S i r , do you wish t o make a sworn 

statement? 

MR. CHARLTON: Yes, s i r . 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 

Whereupon, 

FRED CHARLTON, 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please s t a t e your name f o r the record. 

MR. CHARLTON: My name i s Fred Charlton. 

JUDGE NEMEC: S i r , you're a Duquesne L i g h t customer? 

MR. CHARLTON: Correct. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You reside at 901 Highview Avenue? 

MR. CHARLTON: Baden, Pennsylvania. 

JUDGE NEMEC: At 15005? 

MR. CHARLTON: Correct. 
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JUDGE NEMEC: I'm required t o ask you whether you're 

c u r r e n t l y employed. 

MR. CHARLTON: Yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: And by whom? 

MR. CHARLTON: U.S. A i r . 

JUDGE NEMEC: Go ahead, s i r . You may proceed. 

MR. CHARLTON: I i n i t i a l l y , i n my b i l l , I received a 

f l y e r about the r a t e increase, and upon reading i t i t 

mentioned i t was going t o be a 19 percent, which I thought 

was very excessive. I mean, I can see a r a t e increase, but 

not t o t h a t amount. 

Well, I f i l e d the paperwork, I sent i t t o Duquesne 

L i g h t , and I got a response from the customer service. I 

c a l l e d them, and, upon t a l k i n g t o the woman there, I 

explained t o her. Well, she p u l l e d up my b i l l . I'm not a 

bi g user of e l e c t r i c i t y . Okay. 

She had t o l d me because I'm not a b i g user of the 

e l e c t r i c i t y when t h i s i s a l l said and done my b i l l i s going 

to increase by as much as 24 percent, not the 19 percent, 

which i s stabbing me a l i t t l e b i t more. I f e e l I'm being 

penalized because I'm not using a l o t of power. I mean, 

t h a t ' s my complaint r i g h t t h e r e . 

My other complaint i s about the u n i t of energy, l i k e 

what you're charged f o r i t . Like people w i t h an a l l 

e l e c t r i c house, they get a b e t t e r r a t e than I do. I have 
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gas i n my house. I heat w i t h gas. I f e e l the p r i c e of 

energy ought t o be the same f o r everybody, they shouldn't 

have a sp e c i a l r a t e f o r anyone. 

Right there i s r e a l l y what I wanted t o say. You can 

stop me. I have one more t h i n g . You can stop me i f I'm out 

of place on t h i s . 

As a small customer, I pay my b i l l s i n cash. Duquesne 

L i g h t does not provide me a place f o r me t o pay cash f o r my 

b i l l s . I have t o go t o d i f f e r e n t , l i k e , supermarkets or 

whatever, and when I present my b i l l I'm charged an ex t r a 

d o l l a r as a r u l e t o pay my b i l l . Okay? 

I f e e l t h a t Duquesne L i g h t and I t h i n k under 

Pennsylvania law they have t o provide a place f o r me, they 

have t o provide and f u r n i s h a place f o r me t o go i n and pay 

my b i l l without me being penalized. 

This i s what my complaints are. 

JUDGE NEMEC: With regard t o the l a s t item, s i r , 

t h a t ' s something t h a t comes up w i t h some frequency. My 

suggestion, i f you haven't done t h a t , would be t o c a l l the 

Bureau of Consumer Services at the Commission. I t ' s a 

t o l l - f r e e number. . 

MR. CHARLTON: I ' l l have t o get t h a t number o f f you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: I don't have i t here, but I ' l l give you 

a number you can c a l l when you get the number. Perhaps 

counsel f o r t r i a l s t a f f can provide i t . 
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MR. CHARLTON: Maybe t h a t gentleman i n customer 

ser v i c e . 

JUDGE NEMEC: Well, t h a t ' s Duquesne. You can t a l k t o 

Duquesne about i t , too, and see what t h e i r p o s i t i o n i s . 

MR. CHARLTON: Right. 

JUDGE NEMEC: But t h a t ' s not p a r t of t h i s present case 

i s what I wanted t o say. 

MR. CHARLTON: That's why I said stop me i f I'm out of 

place. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You're e n t i t l e d . You said your peace. 

You can t a l k t o them about i t i n f o r m a l l y . I ' l l give you a 

number l a t e r i f you s t i c k around t h a t you can c a l l . 

MR. CHARLTON: I have t o go t o work n i g h t t u r n , and I 

r e a l l y can't stay t h a t l a t e . I have t o go t o work. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Counsel have any questions? 

(No questions.) 

JUDGE NEMEC: C a l l t h i s number and ask them f o r the 

t o l l - f r e e number f o r Bureau of Consumer Services. 

MR. CHARLTON: Thank you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Sure. Donna Koz l i k , come on up, ma'am. 

Do you wish t o present a sworn statement? 

MS. KOZLIK: I do. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 

Whereupon, 

DONNA KOZLIK, 
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having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please s t a t e your name. 

MS. KOZLIK: Donna. K o z l i k . 

JUDGE NEMEC: Ma'am, you are a r e s i d e n t i a l customer of 

Duquesne Light? 

MS. KOZLIK: Yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: And t h a t ' s a t 64 South 19th S t r e e t , 

Pittsburgh? 

MS. KOZLIK: That's my business address. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You're a scheduler f o r Smart Comfort 

Program? 

MS. KOZLIK: Correct. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You're employed by? 

MS. KOZLIK: Conservation Consultants. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Go ahead, ma'am. 

MS. KOZLIK: Good evening. My name i s Donna Ko z l i k . 

I am an employee of Conservation Consultants i n P i t t s b u r g h , 

Pennsylvania. Conservation Consultants, Incorporated, or 

CCI, i s a 28-year-old n o n p r o f i t o r g a n i z a t i o n w i t h the 

mission of responsible energy use i n homes and other 

b u i l d i n g s . 

As an employee of CCI, I coordinate the scheduling of 

the Smart Comfort v i s i t s f o r Duquesne Li g h t ' s customers. I t 

i s t h i s program t h a t I would l i k e t o emphasize today. As a 
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regulated Pennsylvania u t i l i t y , Duquesne L i g h t ' s company i s 

req u i r e d t o a s s i s t low income customers t o make t h e i r b i l l s 

more a f f o r d a b l e . 

One of the major ways t h a t t h i s i s accomplished i s 

through the Smart Comfort Program. The goal of Duquesne 

Lig h t ' s Smart Comfort Program i s t o help low income 

resid e n t s reduce t h e i r e l e c t r i c usage and thereby t h e i r 

e l e c t r i c b i l l s . Program b e n e f i t s t o the customers include 

f r e e conservation measures, energy education, and r e f e r r a l s 

t o other community programs, services, and resources. 

These conservation measures may include the removal of 

a waterbed mattress and heating device which i s replaced 

w i t h i n n e r - s p r i n g mattress; the replacement of an energy 

i n e f f i c i e n t r e f r i g e r a t o r or freezer w i t h a new e f f i c i e n t 

one; and/or the r e p a i r of the vent on a dryer. Any 

technology which w i l l impact the energy use of any e l e c t r i c 

appliance i s i n v e s t i g a t e d . 

I n a d d i t i o n , the b i l l i s analyzed f o r usage p a t t e r n s , 

and energy t i p s are given t o reduce consumption. Ref e r r a l s 

are made t o , I'm sorry, are made t o l o c a l n a t u r a l gas 

u t i l i t i e s f o r t h e i r f r e e weatherization programs. Also, 

e l d e r l y customers may be r e f e r r e d t o neighborhood services 

f o r f r e e smoke det e c t o r s . 

These services are d e l i v e r e d by Conservation 

Consultants' energy managers. The managers are 
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customer-focused, q u a l i t y - d r i v e n , and r e s u l t - o r i e n t e d . I n 

the i n i t i a l year of the Smart Comfort Program 120 customers 

were served. Today we v i s i t and serve over 3,000 customers 

annually. 

While a l l regulated u t i l i t i e s are required t o provide 

low income services, Duquesne L i g h t Company i s t o be 

commended f o r i t s p u r s u i t of excellence i n the development 

and implementation of these programs designed t o help i t s 

low income customers. 

The commitment and d i l i g e n c e of the Duquesne L i g h t 

s t a f f i n the continued improvement of t h i s program i s 

remarkable. Since i t s i n c e p t i o n , the Smart Comfort Program 

has received several n a t i o n a l awards, i n c l u d i n g the Edison 

E l e c t r i c I n s t i t u t e ' s Common Goal Special Recognition Award 

and the Pennsylvania Governor's Energy Award. 

Again, I would l i k e t o sal u t e the management and s t a f f 

of Duquesne L i g h t Company f o r i t s long commitment t o i t s 

customers. Thank you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Counsel have any questions? 

(No questions.) 

JUDGE NEMEC: There's no questions. Thank you, ma'am. 

You are excused. Doris Carson Williams. Good evening, 

ma'am. I assume you wish t o present a sworn statement. 

MS. WILLIAMS: I do. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 
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Whereupon, 

DORIS CARSON WILLIAMS, 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please s t a t e your name f o r the record. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Doris Carson Williams. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Are you a customer of Duquesne L i g h t 

Company? 

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: But you're here on behalf of the A f r i c a n 

American Chamber of Commerce of Western Pennsylvania? 

MS. WILLIAMS: Yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: I s t h i s address a business address or 

home? 

MS. WILLIAMS: I t ' s my home address. My business i s 

located i n Downtown, P i t t s b u r g h . 

JUDGE NEMEC: Okay. Your home address i s 1429 

Pennsylvania Avenue, P i t t s b u r g h , PA 15233? 

MS. WILLIAMS: That's c o r r e c t . 

JUDGE NEMEC: Ma'am, you may present your testimony 

now. 

MS. WILLIAMS: Good evening. My name i s Doris Carson 

Williams. I'm president and c h i e f executive o f f i c e r f o r the 

A f r i c a n American Chamber of Commerce of Western 

Pennsylvania, which i s a n o n p r o f i t trade a s s o c i a t i o n t h a t 



48 

i 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

takes i n t o account a l l of Western Pennsylvania. So t h a t ' s 

up t o E r i e , the Ohio border, down t o West V i r g i n i a . 

I'm here i n support of Duquesne L i g h t because, i n my 

opinion, they have been what we c a l l a good neighbor. There 

are many d i f f e r e n t i n i t i a t i v e s t h a t companies can engage i n 

to not only be represented throughout the community, but t o 

make t h e i r presence known t o be user f r i e n d l y not only t o 

the community but, i n my case, the 600 small business owners 

t h a t we represent. 

Over the past e i g h t years since I have become the 

president of the o r g a n i z a t i o n , Duquesne L i g h t not only 

supports our o r g a n i z a t i o n but there are many organizations 

throughout Western Pennsylvania t h a t they are there f o r . 

They have t h e i r employees present. They sponsor d i f f e r e n t 

events. They take care of the e l d e r l y . 

I , too, got the r a t e n o t i c e , asked some of my members 

how they f e l t about i t . Many of my members have e l d e r l y 

parents, and they were i n support of i t as w e l l . I t h i n k 

t h a t Duquesne L i g h t deserves t h e i r r a t e increase. I d i d n ' t 

r e a l i z e i t had been 20 years. But we're a l l paying more and 

Duquesne L i g h t i s s t i l l g i v i n g us more and we're s t i l l 

g e t t i n g the good service t h a t we deserve. 

So I'm i n support of i t . 

JUDGE NEMEC: Counsel have any questions? 

(No questions.) 
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JUDGE NEMEC: Thank you, ma'am. You're excused. 

Jonathan Bruce. S i r , do you wish t o present a sworn 

statement? 

MR. BRUCE: I do. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Raise your r i g h t hand. 

Whereupon, 

JONATHAN BRUCE, 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please s t a t e your name f o r the record. 

MR. BRUCE: Jonathan Bruce. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You are a customer of Duquesne L i g h t 

Company? 

MR. BRUCE: A c l i e n t a t my company. 

JUDGE NEMEC: C l i e n t i n the sense of your employer or 

your business? 

MR. BRUCE: Our business, yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Your business is? 

MR. BRUCE: E l e c t r i c a l c o n t r a c t i n g company. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You're located at? 

MR. BRUCE: New Castle, Pennsylvania. 

JUDGE NEMEC: 930 Cass Street, New Castle, PA 16101? 

MR. BRUCE: Yep. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You may present your statement, s i r . 

MR. BRUCE: Thank you. My name i s Jonathan Bruce. 
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I'm c h i e f operating o f f i c e r f o r Bruce & Merilees E l e c t r i c 

Company. We're a l o c a l e l e c t r i c a l c o n t r a c t o r j u s t up the 

road i n New Castle. We've been i n business since 1948 and 

i n t h i r d generation. My grandfather s t a r t e d the company 

w e l l over 50 years ago now. We employ 250 plus people i n 

our company on average. Most of those people are Western 

Pennsylvania n a t i v e s . They reside i n t h i s area i n our 

communities. 

C u r r e n t l y we're working on several Duquesne L i g h t 

s u bstation p r o j e c t s , which means they're spending money 

l o c a l l y and r e i n v e s t i n g i t l o c a l l y w i t h those d o l l a r s . The 

f a m i l i e s , the people -- they r e i n v e s t i n our community, 

which i s important f o r us f o r l i v i n g here. 

A l l of our employees i n t h i s p r o j e c t , l i k e I 

mentioned, l i v e i n Western Pennsylvania. Since the 

in c e p t i o n of these p r o j e c t s , we've had t o h i r e anywhere from 

20 t o 40 a d d i t i o n a l f i e l d employees f o r s t a f f i n g on these 

p r o j e c t s and anywhere from two t o f i v e o f f i c e employees from 

time t o time as a d d i t i o n a l p a r t - t i m e t o s t a f f and support 

these p r o j ects. 

When you look at the r a m i f i c a t i o n s of what happens, 

you know, we employ 20, 40, 50 people and, of course, the 

equipment, the m a t e r i a l s t h a t we have t o purchase, we're 

purchasing from l o c a l s u p p l i e r s . So i t ' s exponential i n 

t h a t the growth i n d o l l a r s t h a t are spent i n t h i s market. 
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That's very p o s i t i v e , and the reason f o r i t I believe 

i s even more important. When you look a t , take your house, 

f o r instance, and i f you have a house t h a t ' s 60 years o l d 

and you may have an e l e c t r i c a l service i n there and you look 

at i t , you might not be able t o get pa r t s f o r t h a t . You may 

not be able t o get breakers or fuses f o r i t anymore. I f i t 

breaks on you, you're out of power. 

That's what happens, and t h a t ' s what Duquesne L i g h t i s 

being p r o a c t i v e about i n upgrading t h e i r equipment because 

i f they don't then we're without power. Nobody wants t h a t . 

The r e l i a b i l i t y and consistency t h a t they're working on 

r i g h t now t o make sure i t ' s upgraded. 

So I'm very i n favor of t h e i r upgrade because they're 

making, l i k e I said, they're r e i n v e s t i n g i n the community, 

making sure t h a t we j u s t don't have the capacity, because 

obviously, we a l l want power. 

We have computers, we have a i r c o n d i t i o n i n g , we have 

l i g h t s , we have r e f r i g e r a t o r s , we have a l l t h i n g s t h a t a l l 

of us tend t o add more of t h a t s t u f f , not decrease i t . So 

the power demands keep increasing as w e l l as the 

r e l i a b i l i t y . When we have a blackout or a problem, nobody 

l i k e s t h a t . I know I have a w i f e and kids, and I don't want 

them t o be home at ni g h t and not knowing t h a t they have 

power. 

So we c e r t a i n l y support the upgrades t h a t they are 

• 
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doing w i t h i n t h e i r system and being p r o a c t i v e and t h a t . 

Thank you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Counsel have any questions? 

(No questions.) 

JUDGE NEMEC: No questions. Thank you, s i r . You're 

excused. I'm going t o ask you t o pronounce your name, s i r . 

F i r s t name i s Tom? 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: Karczewski. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Karczewski? You wish t o present a sworn 

statement? 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: Yes, I do. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Please r a i s e your r i g h t hand. 

Whereupon, 

TOM KARCZEWSKI, 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE NEMEC: You may proceed. Oh, f i r s t of a l l , are 

you a customer of Duquesne Light? 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: I am i n the sense t h a t I'm a resident 

of the c i t y of Beaver F a l l s . But t h a t ' s not why I'm here 

t o n i g h t . 

JUDGE NEMEC: You're here on behalf of Big Beaver 

F a l l s Area School D i s t r i c t ? 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: That's c o r r e c t . 

JUDGE NEMEC: I s t h i s your work address, 3223 F i f t h 
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Avenue? 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: No, t h a t ' s my home address. 

JUDGE NEMEC: What would your work address be? 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: I t ' s 1701 8th Avenue, Beaver F a l l s , 

Pennsylvania. 

JUDGE NEMEC: The ZIP code? 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: 15010. 

JUDGE NEMEC: You may proceed, s i r . 

MR. KARCZEWSKI: Thank you. As I sta t e d , my name i s 

Tom Karczewski. I am here as a rep r e s e n t a t i v e of the Big 

Beaver F a l l s Area School D i s t r i c t . But I am not at l i b e r t y 

t o s t a t e whether I am i n favor of the r a t e increase or not 

i n favor of the r a t e increase. 

11m the p r i n c i p a l of Beaver F a l l s High School. I was 

asked by a rep r e s e n t a t i v e of Duquesne L i g h t p r e t t y much t o 

r e i t e r a t e what the l a s t speakers s t a t e d t o a l l of you about 

what Duquesne L i g h t does i n our community. So, again, I 

j u s t want t o stress t h a t I'm not a t l i b e r t y t o s t a t e whether 

I'm f o r or against the r a t e increase. 

The Big Beaver F a l l s Area School D i s t r i c t has an 

extremely p o s i t i v e r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h Duquesne L i g h t . 

Duquesne L i g h t has been involved i n and has been extremely 

supportive of a v a r i e t y of our e f f o r t s i n the Big Beaver 

F a l l s Area School D i s t r i c t . 

Over the l a s t s i x years t h a t I've been the p r i n c i p a l 
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of Beaver F a l l s High School, we have had donated t o us from 

Duquesne L i g h t a large number of teacher desks and cha i r s 

f o r t h e i r classrooms. Duquesne L i g h t has supported us 

monetarily i n a l l of our schools i n the school d i s t r i c t — 

t h a t ' s two elementary schools, the middle school, and Beaver 

F a l l s High School w e l l i n excess of over $100,000 over 

the l a s t f i v e years. 

This money has been used t o purchase d a i l y planners or 

homework organizers i n our elementary and middle schools, 

elementary schools and middle school. We've used the money 

to purchase m a t e r i a l s f o r our Accelerated Reader Program at 

the elementary school and c a l c u l a t o r s i n our math department 

across the school d i s t r i c t . 

The monies t h a t Duquesne L i g h t has donated t o the 

d i s t r i c t have provided f o r student i n c e n t i v e programs, 

i n c l u d i n g p e r f e c t attendance and summer school i n c e n t i v e s . 

We've used the monies f o r Family Science Night, 

i n s t r u c t i o n a l d i s p l a y s at Central Elementary School, and the 

monies have also been used t o take students on f i e l d t r i p s 

t o the Science Center at Carnegie Science Center i n 

Pi t t s b u r g h and f o r , i n p a r t i c u l a r , high school students t o 

have the o p p o r t u n i t y t o go and witness Broadway musicals i n 

Pit t s b u r g h . 

In p a r t i c u l a r t o the high school, Duquesne L i g h t has 

also provided money t o run our D i v e r s i t y Program, which i s 
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extremely important i n our school d i s t r i c t , and j u s t t h i s 

past year gave us a l i t t l e over $8,000 t o s t a r t a video 

production course at the high school t h a t we w i l l h o p e f u l l y 

match up w i t h Geneva College t o provide our students w i t h 

the o p p o r t u n i t y t o be involved i n video productions. 

This past year they also issued t o two seniors a t my 

high school two $5,000 scholarships t o attend school t h i s 

year. With t h a t said, I would again want t o r e i t e r a t e t h a t 

we do have a great r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h Duquesne L i g h t . We 

appreciate t h e i r support of our schools and the d i f f e r e n t 

programs t h a t we're running. 

But, again, I j u s t want t o stress t h a t as a 

repr e s e n t a t i v e of the high school and of the school d i s t r i c t 

I cannot s t a t e whether I would be i n favor of or not be i n 

favor of the r a t e increase. 

I appreciate the o p p o r t u n i t y t o speak t o y ' a l l . Thank 

you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: Thank you, s i r . Counsel have any 

questions? 

(No questions.) 

JUDGE NEMEC: Thank you very much, s i r . You're 

excused. Eugene DeSimone. S i r , do you wish t o present a 

sworn statement? 

MR. DeSIMONE: I do, s i r . 

Whereupon, 
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EUGENE DeSIMONE, 

having been duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as f o l l o w s : 

DIRECT TESTIMONY 

JUDGE NEMEC: You l i v e a t , you are a customer of 

Duquesne Light? 

MR. DeSIMONE: That's c o r r e c t , s i r . 

JUDGE NEMEC: At 314 17th Street i n Beaver F a l l s , PA? 

MR. DeSIMONE: That's c o r r e c t , s i r . 

JUDGE NEMEC: 15010? 

MR. DeSIMONE: Yes. 

JUDGE NEMEC: And you are r e t i r e d ? 

MR. DeSIMONE: That i s c o r r e c t , s i r . 

JUDGE NEMEC: S i r , go ahead w i t h your statement. 

MR. DeSIMONE: My name i s Gene DeSimone, and I l i v e 

here i n Beaver F a l l s as a customer of Duquesne L i g h t . I 

have several questions I would l i k e t o ask. 

Number one, when the atomic power concept was f i r s t 

conceived and brought t o our a t t e n t i o n , i t was sold 

p r i m a r i l y on the basis t h a t we were t o have so much 

e l e c t r i c i t y generated by t h i s atomic concept t h a t we would 

have lower r a t e s . Has t h a t ever materialized? Question 

number one. 

Number two, how much tax monies went i n t o the concept 

of the atomic power p l a n t -- f e d e r a l taxes, s t a t e taxes, 

community taxes, l o c a l . Beaver, whatever? I f t h a t was the 
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case, then we, the consumer, double-dipped; Duquesne d i d , 

t h a t i s . Not only d i d we help supply them t o put the p l a n t 

i n , but we also had t o pay f o r the e l e c t r i c i t y . 

The t h i r d question i s , the e l e c t r i c a l l i n e s t h a t was 

one time an idea t h a t they wanted t o extend i t a l l the way 

through the s t a t e of Pennsylvania, the high tension l i n e s , 

t o feed e l e c t r i c i t y t o New Jersey, I be l i e v e i t was, and 

they were t o s e l l e l e c t r i c i t y t o New Jersey at a cheaper 

ra t e than we were paying f o r i t , why could t h a t have been? 

I'd l i k e t o know t h a t . 

This morning when I checked the newspapers I f i n d t h a t 

the Duquesne L i g h t stock market was p r e t t y healthy, and I 

see no reason why they should be complaining t o 

stockholders. The f i r s t quarter of 2006 showed a very 

healthy r e p o r t . I t h i n k the r e p o r t was somewhere i n the 

neighborhood of $35 or $40 m i l l i o n b e t t e r than i t was l a s t 

year. 

So I j u s t want t o know how much i s too much. Thank 

you. 

JUDGE NEMEC: S i r , hold on a second. See i f counsel 

have any questions. 

(No questions.) 

JUDGE NEMEC: Thank you, s i r . You're excused. I s 

there anybody who signed the sheet back there who I have 

missed? I s there anyone who d i d n ' t sign who would l i k e t o 
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make a statement t o n i g h t ? No response t o e i t h e r question. 

That being the case, we w i l l adjourn at t h i s time. 

I want t o thank you a l l f o r your p a r t i c i p a t i o n and f o r 

being here. I f any of you have any questions you'd l i k e t o 

ask any of us, we w i l l s t i c k around f o r a while and be 

av a i l a b l e t o t r y and answer them f o r you. 

Thank you again. 

(Whereupon, at 7:42 p.m., the hearing adjourned.) 
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